[image: image1.png]Moreland City Council





Council
12 September 2018

 SEQ Minutes \r 0\h \* MERGEFORMAT [image: image2.jpg]



MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 12 September 2018
The Mayor opened the meeting at 7 pm and acknowledged the traditional owners, the Wurundjeri people and paid respects to their Elders, past and present, and the Elders from other communities who may be here today. The Mayor acknowledged that currently many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people have made Moreland home and in doing so have contributed to the positive, rich diversity of this municipality.

	Present
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr John Kavanagh (Mayor)
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Natalie Abboud (Deputy Mayor)
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Helen Davidson 
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Jess Dorney
	Leave of absence

	Cr Ali Irfanli 
	Leave of absence

	Cr Dale Martin 
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Mark Riley 
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	7 pm
	10.06 pm

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	7 pm
	10.06 pm


APOLOGIES: 
Leave of absence has been granted to:
· Cr Irfanli - 17 August 2018 to 16 September 2018; and

· Cr Dorney - 22 August 2018 to 19 September 2018.
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo

Acting Director Planning and Economic Development – Sue Vujcevic

Director Social Development – Arden Joseph

Acting Director Corporate Services – Liz Rowland

Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne

Executive Manager Organisation Development - Anita Craven

Manager Property and Governance – Olivia Wright

Unit Manager Governance – Sally Curran

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Cr Abboud disclosed a conflict of interest describing an indirect interest due to conflicting duties in Notice of Motion NOM39/18 Investigation into Feasibility of Joint Use Library in Fawkner Including Relocation of Fawkner Public Library into John Fawkner College Library, as Cr Abboud is on the school Council of Fawkner Secondary College.
The Mayor advised of his intent to nominate as a candidate for the State election in November 2018 in the seat of Pascoe Vale. The Mayor noted, while he will continue to undertake his duties as a Councillor in the lead up, he is aware of his obligations not to use Council resources to support his election campaign. Cr Kavanagh advised that once he has formally nominated, he intends to take a leave of absence from Council until after election day on 24 November 2018. The Mayor further noted he would remain Mayor until the end of the mayoral term on 28 October 2018, as that date is prior to nominations opening.
Cr Yildiz advised of his intent to nominate as a candidate for the State election in November 2018 in the seat of Pascoe Vale. He noted, while he will continue to undertake his duties as a Councillor in the lead up, he is aware of his obligations not to use Council resources to support his election campaign. Cr Yildiz advised that once he has formally nominated, he intends to take a leave of absence from Council until after election day on 24 November 2018.
Cr Bolton advised of her intent to nominate as a candidate for the State election in November 2018 in the Northern Metropolitan Upper House seat. Cr Bolton noted, while she will continue to undertake her duties as a Councillor in the lead up, she is aware of her obligations not to use Council resources to support her election campaign. 
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Resolution
Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Davidson seconded the minutes of the Council meeting held on 6 August, 8 August and 13 August 2018 be confirmed.
Carried


Minutes / Reports of Special Committee:
Nil. 
Petitions:
Nil

QUESTION TIME:

Question Time commenced at 7.05 pm.
	QT89/18
Hayley Franklin – Bell and Moreland Level Crossing Removal

	The resident asked:

· Does Council have the capacity to represent Moreland residents if the proposed level crossing removal design is unacceptable, not in line with local planning policies or insufficiently represented at the next stage of consultation, given the incorporated documents provides exemptions from planning scheme requirements?

	At the request of the Mayor, Acting Director Planning and Economic Development, Sue Vujcevic advised:

· The Level Crossing Removal projects are led by the State Government;
· Council will advocate for best outcome for the community and will seek to influence the design, whichever option is proposed by the Level Crossing Removal Authority (LXRA), and 
· The LXRA includes on its website advice that a design will be selected and shared with the community including information about why that design was chosen.


	QT92/18
Zam Takiari – Bell and Moreland Level Crossing Removal

	The resident asked:
· Does Council feel that adequate opportunity has been given for community consultation in the level crossing removal project; and
· Will Council support a call for the LXRA to extend community consultation to include further community consultation sessions with more effective notification methods and more details of the final design, and if not, then why not?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Riley advised:

· He could not commit the LXRA to more extensive consultation;

· As a principle, Council supports additional and comprehensive consultation, as is evidenced by previous Council debate and decisions; and
· The decisions on this project are made by another level of government and active community engagement is encouraged by Council.


	QT93/18
Jason Clarke - Bell and Moreland Level Crossing Removal

	The resident asked:

· What is Council doing in lobbying the LXRA to ensure the public’s preferred level crossing removal method is rail under road?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Tapinos advised:

· It is always important the community expresses its views;
· Council’s role is to advocate on State projects;
· The project is at an early stage and there will certainly be more consultation once a preferred option is identified.

· If Council feels comprehensive consultation is not occurring or planned to occur, Councillors, and likely Council will join the calls for more consultation;
· This is a complex project and that there are substantial benefits to both the options – road over rail and rail over road; and
· It is important Council gathers all the information before commencing advocacy.

At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Yildiz added:

· Advocacy is an important role played by Council; and
· Councillors may have individual views and need to actively advocate on behalf of the residents.


	QT94/18
Frank Trimboli - Bell and Moreland Level Crossing Removal Planning Amendment

	The resident asked:

· What assurances can Council provide to residents regarding the protection of heritage assets in accordance with local planning policies, given the proposed exemption from planning scheme requirements of heritage buildings and vegetations in Amendment C178; and

· By accepting the Amendment in its current form, would Council not be relinquishing its ability to gain the best outcome for people of Moreland? 

	At the request of the Mayor, Acting Director Planning and Economic Development, Sue Vujcevic advised:

· The planning scheme amendment process is led by the Level Crossing Removal Authority and there has been opportunity to make a submission.

· Council is aware of a number of heritage assets along the line and has submitted that as important feedback as part of a submission to the planning scheme amendment process.

· Heritage assets will need to be taken into account in the amendment process regardless of whether they are in the Moreland heritage overlay or the Heritage Victoria Register.


	QT95/18
Anna den Hartog – Laneway at the rear of 185 Moreland Road

	The resident asked whether the report had taken the following aspects into consideration:

· The Pedestrian Strategy, which highlights pedestrian safety as a guiding principle?

· Unobscured views of residents at unit 1/185 Moreland Road and apartments at 6 Sydney Road when stepping out into the laneway from drivers travelling north along the Laneway from Moreland Road;
· Liaison with VicRoads concerning the safety if a right hand turn from Moreland Road into the laneway, with the possibility of making the laneway on-way, with entry via Blair Street?

	At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Bolton advised:

· These are important questions as the issues with this laneway are similar to those of other laneways across the municipality due to multi-unit developments that are constructed with access via laneways.


	QT96/18
Nic Dolby - Unmade Laneways

	The resident noted the value of unmade laneways as permeable surfaces and asked:

· Does Council see unmade laneways as a liability or as an asset?

	At the request of the Mayor, Director City Infrastructure, Grant Thorne advised:

· Laneways fulfil many purposes;
· The report in the agenda focusses on contributions to upgrades of laneways and the other (environmental, access, social) benefits of laneways are addressed in other policies; and
· Council recognises the broad importance of laneways.


	QT97/18
Mary Said – Building Legislation provisions

	The resident asked:

· What legislation provides that construction works can commence when Council has found inconsistencies in plans and has requested amendments, and these inconsistencies have not been addressed?

	At the request of the Mayor, Acting Director Planning and Economic Development, Sue Vujcevic advised:

· The Planning And Environment Act governs these requirements.

· If Council is made aware something is constructed outside of the provisions of the Planning and Environment Act, Council officers inspect and take action to achieve compliance.


	QT98/18
John Englart - Climate Emergency Notice of Motion

	The resident asked:

· Will Council add a fourth point that all Council reports add a sustainability/climate lens?

	At the request of the Mayor, the Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo advised:

· There is an Environmental Impacts section included in the template for all Council reports however thorough assessment of all environmental impacts can take greater expertise; and

· A further discussion about how we could strengthen this section would be beneficial.
The Mayor noted Mr Englart’s work in environmental activities.


	ON17/18
John Englart - Cities with Nature Notice of Motion

	The resident asked:

· Does Council have a biodiversity officer? 

· In the Open Space Strategy 2012-2022, there is an action point to develop a Biodiversity Strategy, has this been done?

	At the request of the Mayor, Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo advised:

· Council have some officers with this biodiversity expertise for flora across our parks and open space teams and there is further consideration required about how to address fauna matters, as they are less frequent.
· The Biodiversity Strategy has not yet been completed. Council will write to you with further information about the progress.
· At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Riley advised work has commenced on the policies structure to make it easier for everyone; community, staff and Councillors, to access the policies and where they intersect.


Cr Tapinos left the Council Chamber at 7.37 pm and returned at 7.38 pm.
Question Time concluded at 7.38 pm.
Council Reports:
	DED54/18
Adoption of Zero Carbon Evolution Refresh to 2020 and 2040 Framework (Council Action Plan Item) (D18/315970)

	In June 2017, Council engaged the Moreland Energy Foundation (MEFL) to collaboratively coordinate development of a refresh to 2020 of the Zero Carbon Evolution (ZCE) strategy and a framework to guide the municipality to zero carbon by 2040. 

This report presents the draft Zero Carbon Evolution – Refresh to 2020 (ZCE Refresh), at Attachment 1, and Moreland Zero Carbon – 2040 Framework (2040 Framework), at Attachment 2, for adoption. The draft ZCE Refresh and 2040 Framework were developed with input from over 100 stakeholders via cross-Council staff meetings, the Sustainable Moreland Advisory Group, a ‘Pathways to Zero Carbon’ workshop and a ‘Brains Trust’ of industry, state, local government experts and community members.
The draft ZCE Refresh responds to a mid-point strategic review, revising goals and actions to accelerate progress towards the goal of 22% reduction in emissions by 2020. The draft ZCE Refresh:


Defines strategic and measurable goals that Council and MEFL can directly control/influence, and community goals requiring contribution and action from others; 

Refines key programs/initiatives for FY2018/19 – 2019/20 to drive down community emissions, with highlights including expansion of the award winning ‘Solar on Leased Facilities’ program and new investment for priority bicycle infrastructure projects.

The 2040 Framework outlines an evocative vision of a zero carbon Moreland in 2040: our desired future of net zero emissions for Energy, Transport and Waste sectors. It accepts the challenge of planning and taking action in the context of continuously evolving political, social and technological disruption. Rather than attempting to ‘lock down’ prescriptive solutions over the long term, the 2040 Framework provides high-level direction and medium-term action priorities that combine to provide immediate benefits, foundations for future action, and innovation and experimentation. 
The 2040 Framework requires development of ambitious five-yearly Zero Carbon Action Plans to define medium-term ZCE targets, programs and resourcing requirements on the path to zero emissions. Council and MEFL will further increase impact and influence through even greater commitment around leadership and innovation, mobilising the community, effective advocacy and partnerships. A draft Zero Carbon Action Plan 2020–2025 is being developed during 2018/2019 for presentation to Council in March 2019, to be followed by extended community and stakeholder consultation.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Adopts the Zero Carbon Evolution – Refresh to 2020 at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Adopts the Moreland Zero Carbon – 2040 Framework at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Acknowledges and thanks all involved in the development of the Zero Carbon Evolution – Refresh to 2020 and the Moreland Zero Carbon – 2040 Framework, which contributes towards our transition to a zero carbon city. 

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Adopts the Zero Carbon Evolution – Refresh to 2020 at Attachment 1 to this report, with the following amendment:

a)
Adjust the 2020 goal in Zero Carbon Evolution – Refresh to 2020 from the current goal - ‘Food and green waste kerbside collection service available to 70% of households in Moreland’ (p20) to aim for 100% uptake of the food and green waste kerbside collection for households that have access to the service.

2.
Adopts the Moreland Zero Carbon – 2040 Framework at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Acknowledges and thanks all involved in the development of the Zero Carbon Evolution – Refresh to 2020 and the Moreland Zero Carbon – 2040 Framework, which contributes towards our transition to a zero carbon city. 
Carried


Following consideration of this item, at the request of Cr Abboud, the Mayor determined Notice of Motion NOM36/18 Traffic Calming Review on Laneway Adjacent to 185 Moreland Road, Coburg would be considered next.
	NOM36/18
Traffic Calming Review on Laneway Adjacent to 185 Moreland Road, Coburg (D18/302096)

	Cr Irfanli’s motion:
That Council:

1.
Undertakes a review of the pedestrian safety issues in the laneway adjacent to 185 Moreland Road, Coburg. This review should include investigating traffic calming measures that address concerns raised by residents who access their homes off the laneway. 

2.
Receives a report on the outcome of the review of the pedestrian safety issues in the laneway adjacent to 185 Moreland Road, Coburg and any future actions required.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:

1.
Undertakes a review of the pedestrian safety issues in the laneway adjacent to 185 Moreland Road, Coburg. This review should include investigating traffic calming measures that address concerns raised by residents who access their homes off the laneway. 

2.
Receives a report on the outcome of the review of the pedestrian safety issues in the laneway adjacent to 185 Moreland Road, Coburg and any future actions required.
Carried


Following consideration of this item, at the request of Cr Bolton, the Mayor determined Notice of Motion NOM43/18 Level Crossings would be considered next.
	NOM43/18
Level Crossings (D18/324980)

	Cr Bolton’s motion:
That Council contacts the Level Crossing Removal Authority to: 

a)
Request specific information about the extent of the public notification for each phase of the consultation, including which properties along the railway line were letterboxed for which phase and which stakeholder groups were consulted.

b)
Express concern about the inadequacy of the public consultation, including that it appears that residents living beside the railway line were not letterboxed about the community drop-in information sessions before they occurred.

c)
Request that the Level Crossing Removal Authority conducts letterboxing of residents living beside the railway line, for the September consultation meetings being referred to as ‘Touchpoint’ meetings to provide residents with feedback what was raised during the initial consultation, and letterboxing of residents beside the railway line for community consultation meetings to discuss the design proposals. Further, that the Level Crossing Removal Authority conducts some of these meetings as public meetings rather than be limited to drop-in meetings.

d)
In the event of the Level Crossing Removal Authority not agreeing to conduct public meetings, that Council facilitates a public meeting with speakers from the Level Crossing Removal Authority and other relevant professionals to give residents an opportunity to get more information about the project.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -

With the consent of the mover and seconder, the Chair put the motion to the vote in parts.

That Council contacts the Level Crossing Removal Authority to: 

a) Request specific information about the extent of the public notification for each phase of the consultation, including which properties along the railway line were letterboxed for which phase and which stakeholder groups were consulted.

Carried

b)
Express concern about the inadequacy of the public consultation, including that it appears that residents living beside the railway line were not letterboxed about the community drop-in information sessions before they occurred.

Lost
c)
Request that the Level Crossing Removal Authority conducts letterboxing of residents living beside the railway line, for the September consultation meetings being referred to as ‘Touchpoint’ meetings to provide residents with feedback what was raised during the initial consultation, and letterboxing of residents beside the railway line for community consultation meetings to discuss the design proposals. Further, that the Level Crossing Removal Authority conducts some of these meetings as public meetings rather than be limited to drop-in meetings.

Lost


At the conclusion of this item, the Chair returned to the order as printed in the agenda.
	DSD21/18
Art Acquisition and Collection Development Policy (Adoption) (D18/309573)

	The Art Acquisition and Collection Development Policy (Policy) provides a framework for the acquisition and disposal of artworks that forms part of the Moreland art collection. The purpose of this report is to provide a review of the Policy and to recommend a revised Policy for 2018-2023. 

Enhancing and augmenting the art collection is consistent with the Council Plan 2017-2021 and the Arts and Culture Strategy.

Following an internal review, the existing Policy was found to be working well and fit for purpose, and as such, relatively minor adjustments are proposed. 

As of 2018, the Moreland art collection consists of over 300 artworks. A budget of $18,000 Capital Expenditure is allocated to the Municipal Art Collection in 2018/2019. This is used to acquire new art works, to maintain existing artworks, and to decommission works, where necessary, in accordance with this Policy. 

It is recommended that Council adopts the revised Art Acquisition and Collection Development Policy 2018-2023 and undertakes a review in 2023. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council adopts the Art Acquisition and Collection Development Policy 2018-2023 at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council adopts the Art Acquisition and Collection Development Policy 2018‑2023 at Attachment 1 to this report.

Carried


	EMOD4/18
Environmental Management Systems Scope (Council Action Plan Item (72)) (D18/298611)

	The Council Action Plan 2017/2018 included, at item 72, an action to:


Define EMS scope including environmental policy, environmental impacts and aspects register. 

An organisation-wide assessment was conducted to action the item. The assessment reviewed 7 operational units of Council as well as the support functions of OHS and Risk, Organisational Performance, and Governance.

The conclusion of the assessment found that environmental management is a strong consideration among the public facing units of the organisation, however there is opportunity to bolster the enterprise level control and coordination of environmental management.

Five costed options have been developed, ranging from implementation of a fully accredited ISO14001 compliant system (at the high end) to augmenting existing systems to ensure environmental management considerations are embedded to the broader Enterprise Risk Framework. 

This report recommends Council endorses the option to incorporate environmental impacts and aspects into the existing Enterprise Risk Framework as the primary means to provide transparent and effective governance of environmental risks, and not seek to initiate development of a separate, standalone management system.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:
1.
Endorses the in house development of an Environmental Management System as outlined in Option 4 of this Environmental Management System Scope report.

2.
Refers consideration of the required funding, likely to be in the order of $240,000 to implement an in-house Environmental Management System, to the 2019/2020 budget process.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:
1.
Endorses the in house development of an Environmental Management System as outlined in Option 3 of this Environmental Management System Scope report.

2.
Refers consideration of the required funding, likely to be in the order of $280,000 to implement an in-house Environmental Management System, to the 2019/2020 budget process.

During the debate, Cr Yildiz and Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber at 8.19 pm.

Cr Carli Hannan and Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber at 8.21 pm. 
Carried
Cr Tapinos voted against this motion


	DCI32/18
Framework for Council Contribution Towards the Construction of Unmade Laneways (D18/317874)

	This report was presented to the 8 August 2018 Council meeting. Council resolved to defer consideration of the report until the September 2018 Council meeting. Officers met with Councillors who requested clarification and the report is being represented with no changes.

At the 6 December 2017 Council meeting, Council considered a report (DCI69/17) detailing a range of matters in relation to unconstructed laneways. Following consideration of the report, Council resolved (in part) that it:


Develops a Special Charge Scheme Policy for infrastructure works, including a framework for Council contribution, along with the supporting documents outlined in this report, and that the Policy be presented to a future Council meeting for adoption.
Since the preparation and consideration of the above report, there is now a greater awareness of proposed changes to the Local Government Act 1989 (the current Act), with the introduction of the Local Government Bill 2018 into Parliament on 23 May 2018.

Whilst the new Local Government Act will continue to have provisions for local government to implement Special Purpose Charges (currently referred to as Special Rates and Charges), with the overall procedure to remain substantially the same, a number of likely changes to the Act will have implications on the process of implementing these charges.

Given the impending changes to the Act will require revisions to processes and documents, it is proposed to postpone the development of a Special Charge Scheme Policy and suite of supporting documents until the new procedures are clear and can be documented. 

In the meantime however, as a Special Charge Scheme can still be established under the current Act until the relevant provisions of the new Act come into effect, the establishment of a framework for the prioritisation of and Council co-contribution towards the construction of unmade laneways continues to be of importance, and was a key aspect of the original General Business item (GB10/16).
This report recommends utilising the current Right Of Way (ROW) classification defined in the Rights of Way Strategy to establish Council’s contribution toward the construction of unmade laneways, and at the levels outlined in this report.

Following adoption of the co-contribution framework, a webpage will be established specifically for unmade laneways, outlining the Council funding contributions. As the implementation of the new Local Government Act progresses and the provisions around Special Purpose Charges become clearer, the development of a policy and suite of supporting documents will continue, in accordance with Council’s decision at the December 2017 Council meeting (DCI69/17).

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the proposed changes to the Local Government Act will modify provisions relating to Special Rates and Charges.
2.
Adopts the Council Contribution Framework for The Construction of Unmade Laneways outlined in this report as:
ROW Classification

Class 1

Class 2

Class 3

Class 4

Minimum Council contribution

50%

25%

10%

N/A

and publishes it on Council’s website.

3.
Notes the Right of Way (ROW) Classification is defined in Council’s Right of Way Strategy. 

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Tapinos seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the proposed changes to the Local Government Act will modify provisions relating to Special Rates and Charges.
2.
Adopts the Council Contribution Framework for The Construction of Unmade Laneways outlined in this report as:
ROW Classification

Class 1

Class 2

Class 3

Class 4

Minimum Council contribution

50%

25%

10%

N/A

and publishes it on Council’s website.

3.
Notes the Right of Way (ROW) Classification is defined in Council’s Right of Way Strategy. 

Carried


	DCI33/18
Pedestrian Strategy Review - Pedestrian Crossings Near Commercial Developments (response to Notice of Motion NOM16/18) (D18/264526)

	At the May 2018 Council meeting, Council resolved via Notice of Motion (NOM16/18) that Council:


Notes the Pedestrian Strategy 2010-2019 is scheduled to be renewed in 2019/2020 but there are some elements which need to be looked at earlier than this timeframe. 


Receives an interim report at the August 2018 Council meeting that looks at new developments in the activity centres where there are commercial premises on the ground floor which are likely to attract pedestrians to cross busy roads where there are no pedestrian crossings. Such premises would include supermarkets and other like businesses.

Subsequent to this decision, a preliminary investigation has been conducted internally to confirm the adequacy of current practices, to ensure that adequate pedestrian crossings are provided in activity centres, particularly when net retail floorspace area is increased.

The investigation shows that the prevailing system of internal referrals and cooperation, based upon adherence to published standards for pedestrian standards, works to assess the needs and best design for each activity centre on an individual basis. 

Each site is assessed on its own merits and factors including:


projected pedestrian movements generated by retail expansion; 


proximity to public transport; 


the location of arterial roads, road width and traffic speeds; and 


volume. 

As the current practices of internal referral for planning permit applications involving retail development are considered to be effective, it is recommended they are continued.

In regard to the need for a pedestrian crossing on Nicholson Street, the planning permit was issued by the Minister for Planning in 2010. The application was referred to Council and VicRoads and no comment was made in regard to an additional pedestrian facility on Nicholson Street being warranted due to the development, due to the proximity of the signalised crossing at Moreland Road.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:
1.
Notes this Pedestrian Strategy Review - Pedestrian Crossings near Commercial Developments (response to Notice of Motion (NOM16/18)) report.

2.
Continues the current practice of internal referral of retail development planning permit applications, with a heightened emphasis on realising opportunities to establish and improve pedestrian crossings where appropriate.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:
1.
Notes this Pedestrian Strategy Review - Pedestrian Crossings near Commercial Developments (response to Notice of Motion (NOM16/18)) report.

2. 
Where a new supermarket is developed in a residential building without a nearby pedestrian crossing, conducts a review of pedestrian safety within two years, to determine if additional pedestrian safety measures are needed.

3.
Continues the current practice of internal referral of retail development planning permit applications, with a heightened emphasis on realising opportunities to establish and improve pedestrian crossings where appropriate.
Carried unanimously


	DCI34/18
Fleet Management Policy (Response to General Business Item GB7/17) (D18/292424)

	At the Council meeting on 8 February 2017, Council resolved (GB7/17) to:


Call for a report about the status and history of the fleet purchasing policy and the implications and viability for Council to limit all new passenger, commercial, executive and salary packaging vehicles to a combined emissions target of 100 grams carbon dioxide (CO2) per kilometre (188 grams CO2 per kilometre - Low Emissions Vehicle Status in Australia). The report must investigate and discuss:


The impact of mandating a greater electric vehicle procurement target including mandating that the mayoral vehicle is electric.


Options that Council could consider if it seeks to further electrify our fleet and limit emissions of all other vehicle procurement to a combined portfolio target not exceeding 100 grams CO2 per kilometre.


Fuel cost implications of moving the fleet beyond low emissions vehicles status towards 100 grams CO2 per kilometre or around 4 litres/100 kilometre. 


Opportunities to expand direct current charging stations across the municipality. 


The impact of the current fleet policy on our Zero Carbon Evolution 2020 target and broader carbon emissions targets.

As a result, NDEVR Environmental was engaged to assess and report on Council’s fleet emissions in relation to its light vehicle (under 3.5 tonne gross vehicle mass) assets.

The report findings (at Attachment 1) highlighted Council’s light vehicle fleet produced an estimated average of 288 grams CO2 per kilometre, higher than the Australian new vehicle average of 184 grams CO2 per kilometre.

Council has reviewed its Fleet Policy, and a revised Light Vehicle Policy (Attachment 2) has been developed to address the NDEVR report recommendations on improving emissions toward the target of 100 grams CO2 per kilometre and beyond this target in future years. This is due all electrical and hybrid vehicles recommended in the policy, falling under the 100 grams CO2 per kilometre target. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the Light Vehicle Policy, at Attachment 2 to this report, that will assists on delivering on the emissions targets of 100 grams carbon dioxide (CO2) per kilometre.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:
1.
Notes the Light Vehicle Policy, at Attachment 2 to this report, that will assists on delivering on the emissions targets of 100 grams carbon dioxide (CO2) per kilometre. 

2.
Amends section 8 ‘Mayoral Vehicle’ to stipulate the Mayoral vehicle must be a Low Emissions Vehicle or Zero Emissions Vehicle, below the 100g CO2-e km threshold.

3.
Amends section 12 ‘Appendix A’ point three to stipulate - No diesel-powered passenger or light commercial vehicles are to be considered.

4.
Specifically includes Council’s progress in implementing and compliance with the Fleet policy in the annual Zero Carbon Emissions Strategy reporting.

5.
Completes an internal review of Council’s current transport allowance and salary packaging arrangements and options, to best align these with Council’s policy directions relating to low emissions vehicles and active transport. The results of the review to be presented to Council at a briefing no later than March 2019.
Carried


	DCI35/18
Public Lighting Assessment - Laneway behind 30-32 Heller Street, 18-30 Grantham Street and 2-16A Millward Street, Brunswick (Response to Petition PET10/18) (D18/283144)

	In May 2017 a resident of Heller Street, Brunswick contacted Council to raise a concern about a light spill into their habitable rooms. The source of this unwanted light was a lamp in a laneway to the rear of their property. Following an investigation, Council officers formed the view that the operation of this lamp was not consistent with the Moreland Public Lighting Policy and contacted CitiPower to request the lamp, pole and power connection be removed. CitiPower officers completed these works during summer 2017/2018. 

In May 2018 a different resident of Millward Street, Brunswick contacted Council requesting that the lamp in the laneway to the rear of 32 Heller Street and adjacent to 16A Millward Street be reinstated. As part of the submission, the resident provided a petition with 61 signatures and spoke to the petition during question time at the June 2018 Council meeting. 

When speaking to the petition, the resident noted that 20 Grantham Street had a rear gate onto the laneway and acted like a medical facility. The resident referred to people accessing 20 Grantham Street via the laneway as ‘patients’. Councillors requested additional information about the laneway and the number of patients using the lane at night. Councillors also requested Council officers meet with the resident on site and report back to Councillors. 

A Council officer met with the resident on Monday 16 July 2018 and investigated the facility at 20 Grantham Street. Issues raised are detailed in the resident’s written submission included in Attachments 2 and 3. The property at 20 Grantham Street operates as a residential living facility for people with an intellectual or physical disability. Use of the lane by residents of the facility is generally limited to regular day time movements and one weekly night time movement, such as putting the bins out on a Thursday night.

The investigation of 20 Grantham Street, meeting and written submission confirm the original assessment that the lane functions as a residential right of way with limited night time activity. The lane does not provide a well-used pedestrian short cut to night time destinations. None of the adjoining properties use it for front door access. The original decision to remove the lantern was made in accordance with the Public Lighting Policy. A decision to reinstate the lamp would be contrary to this policy.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes this report providing a public lighting assessment of the laneway behind 30‑32 Heller Street, 18-30 Grantham Street and 2-16A Millward Street, Brunswick.

2.
Leaves the laneway behind 30-32 Heller Street, 18-30 Grantham Street and 2‑16A Millward Street, Brunswick, unlit in accordance with the Moreland Public Lighting Policy.

3.
Reviews the lighting in the laneway behind 30-32 Heller Street, 18-30 Grantham Street and 2-16A Millward Street, Brunswick, if and when a new development that derives principal resident access from the laneway is proposed as part of a planning permit application.

4.
Advises the lead petitioner of Petition PET10/18, received by Council at the June 2018 meeting of Council’s decision.

	Resolution
Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes this report providing a public lighting assessment of the laneway behind 30-32 Heller Street, 18-30 Grantham Street and 2-16A Millward Street, Brunswick.

2.
Leaves the laneway behind 30-32 Heller Street, 18-30 Grantham Street and 2‑16A Millward Street, Brunswick, unlit in accordance with the Moreland Public Lighting Policy.

3.
Reviews the lighting in the laneway behind 30-32 Heller Street, 18-30 Grantham Street and 2-16A Millward Street, Brunswick, if and when a new development that derives principal resident access from the laneway is proposed as part of a planning permit application.

4.
Advises the lead petitioner of Petition PET10/18, received by Council at the June 2018 meeting of Council’s decision.

Carried


	DCS44/18
Draft Financial and Performance Statements 2017-2018 (D18/313190)

	Council’s Financial and Performance Statements for the 2017/2018 (the Statements) financial year have been prepared and reviewed by the Victorian Auditor General’s Office. Council’s Audit and Risk Management Committee has also reviewed the Statements. 
This report seeks Council’s ‘in principle’ approval of the Statements and the appointment of 2 Councillors and the Chief Executive Officer to sign the 2017/2018 Statements in their final form. 

Council is reporting an accounting surplus of $63.395 million for the financial year 2017/2018. This accounting surplus includes items such as non-cash contributions, capital grants, loan redemptions and committed capital or operational expenditure for future years. 
After excluding non-cash items included in the accounting surplus, capital expenditure and committed funding requirements, Council had an unrestricted surplus of $5.642 million. During the financial year, 2 loans totalling $9.233 million were repaid due to Council’s strong cash position. The result of these transactions is an unrestricted cash deficit of $3.591 million. 

It is recommended that Council commits the unrestricted surplus of $5.642 million to: 


$2.504 million to the Oak Park Reserve to complete the works on the Oak Park Sports and Aquatic Precinct;


$0.592 million to fund the Bonwick Street, Fawkner streetscape improvements in 2018/2019, with $1.6 million required for further works to be completed in 2019/2020 funded from the 2018/2019 surplus; and


$2.546 million to the Significant Project Reserve. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council, in accordance with the recommendations of the Audit and Risk Management Committee, and having considered Council’s Financial and Performance Statements for 2017/2018 Statements at Attachments 1 and 2 to this report:

1.
Notes Council officers will make administrative changes to the accompanying notes to the Financial and Performance Statements for 2017/2018.

2.
Approves ‘in principle’ the Financial and Performance Statements 2017/2018.

3.
Authorises the Principal Accounting Officer to implement any non-material changes to the statements as recommended by the Auditor-General, for approval by the Chief Executive Officer.
4.
Notes any material changes requested or agreed by the Auditor General will be discussed with the Chair of Audit and Risk Management Committee and presented to Council for approval.
5.
Authorises the Mayor, Cr John Kavanagh, and Deputy Mayor, Cr Natalie Abboud, and Chief Executive Officer to certify the Financial and Performance Statements for 2017/2018 in their final form.

6.
Notes the unrestricted cash surplus of $5.642 million before the commercial repayment of two existing loans and:

a)
Transfers $2.504 million to the Oak Park Reserve;

b)
Commits $0.592 million to fund the Bonwick Street, Fawkner streetscape improvements in 2018/2019;

c)
Transfers $2.546 million to the Significant Project Reserve.

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council, in accordance with the recommendations of the Audit and Risk Management Committee, and having considered Council’s Financial and Performance Statements for 2017/2018 Statements at Attachments 1 and 2 to this report:

1.
Notes Council officers will make administrative changes to the accompanying notes to the Financial and Performance Statements for 2017/2018.

2.
Approves ‘in principle’ the Financial and Performance Statements 2017/2018.

3.
Authorises the Principal Accounting Officer to implement any non-material changes to the statements as recommended by the Auditor-General, for approval by the Chief Executive Officer.
4.
Notes any material changes requested or agreed by the Auditor General will be discussed with the Chair of Audit and Risk Management Committee and presented to Council for approval.
5.
Authorises the Mayor, Cr John Kavanagh, and Deputy Mayor, Cr Natalie Abboud, and Chief Executive Officer to certify the Financial and Performance Statements for 2017/2018 in their final form.

6.
Notes the unrestricted cash surplus of $5.642 million before the commercial repayment of two existing loans and:

a)
Transfers $2.504 million to the Oak Park Reserve;

b)
Commits $0.592 million to fund the Bonwick Street, Fawkner streetscape improvements in 2018/2019;

c)
Transfers $2.546 million to the Significant Project Reserve.

Carried


	DCS45/18
Governance Report - September 2018 (Cyclical Report) (D18/301432)

	The Governance Report has been developed as a monthly standing report to Council to provide a single reporting mechanism for a range of statutory compliance, transparency and governance matters.

The Governance Report – September 2018 includes:


Reports from Committee to Council; 


Assemblies of Councillors Records;


On Notice responses – August 2018 Council meeting;


Proposed Motion for the Municipal Association of Victoria (MAV) State Council meeting in October 2018;


Human Rights Policy Implementation Update 2017/2018; and


Proposed establishment of a Coburg Square Oversight Committee.

This report recommends Council notes the Reports from Committee to Council, Records of Assemblies of Councillors, responses to On Notice items from the 8 August 2018 Council meeting and the Human Rights Policy Implementation Update for 2017/2018 and endorses the proposed motion for the MAV State Council meeting in October 2018. It also proposes the establishment of an oversight committee for the integrated development opportunity for Coburg Square. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council, at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 July and 31 July 2018, at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Notes the responses to Public Question Time items from the August 2018 Council meeting at Attachment 3 to this report.

4.
Endorses the motions in relation to:


Private Building Surveyor Approvals - Increased accountability and compliance; 


Insertion of an ‘Inclusionary Zoning’ or other appropriate tool for Affordable Housing’ in the Victorian Planning Provisions

at Attachment 4 to this report, to be submitted the Municipal Association of Victoria State Council Meeting to be held on 19 October 2018.

5.
Notes the Human Rights Policy Implementation Update 2017/2018 at Attachment 5 to this report.

6.
Establishes the Coburg Square Oversight Committee in accordance with the Terms of Reference at Attachment 6 to this report and appoints the Mayor of the Day as Chair, Councillors________________, ____________________ and _______________, and the Council officers holding or acting in the positions of Chief Executive Officer, Director Planning and Economic Development and Manager Places as members.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council, at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 July and 31 July 2018, at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Notes the responses to Public Question Time items from the August 2018 Council meeting at Attachment 3 to this report.

4.
Endorses the motions in relation to:


Private Building Surveyor Approvals - Increased accountability and compliance; 


Insertion of an ‘Inclusionary Zoning’ or other appropriate tool for Affordable Housing’ in the Victorian Planning Provisions

at Attachment 4 to this report, to be submitted the Municipal Association of Victoria State Council Meeting to be held on 19 October 2018.

5.
Notes the Human Rights Policy Implementation Update 2017/2018 at Attachment 5 to this report.

6.
Establishes the Coburg Square Oversight Committee in accordance with the Terms of Reference at Attachment 6 to this report and appoints the Mayor of the Day as Chair, Councillors Irfanli, Martin and Tapinos, and the Council officers holding or acting in the positions of Chief Executive Officer, Director Planning and Economic Development and Manager Places as members, and determines Councillor Riley will be appointed to fill any vacancies that arise on the Committee.

During the debate

· Cr Tapinos left the Council Chamber at 8.39 pm and returned at 8.42 pm.

· Cr Davidson left the Council Chamber at 8.44 pm and returned at 8.46 pm.
Carried


	DSD22/18
Summer 2018/2019 Sports Ground Seasonal Tenancy Allocations (Cyclical Report) (D18/308098)

	Council has a strong commitment in providing its community with sporting and recreational facilities and opportunities, encouraging them to stay active to improve their health and wellbeing outcomes. 

Council’s Allocation and Use of Sporting Facilities, Grounds and Pavilions Policy (the Policy) supports participation in team based sports and provides a framework for the seasonal allocation of sporting grounds and pavilions to clubs through a tenancy agreement. 

Facilities are allocated to clubs with sound governance structures, open membership for men, women and juniors, have elected committees and a demonstrated commitment to social responsibility, as well as participation in any club development program required by Council. 

A key part of the Policy is sporting clubs’ compliance with fielding junior teams and a minimum of one female team. In the 2018 winter and annual seasons, all clubs complied with fielding a junior male team, and a further 71% of these clubs fielded a female team in either junior or senior age groups. Officers have been working with the clubs not yet compliant with fielding a female team. State Sporting Associations (SSA’s) have, and will continue, to provide support, direction and advice in conjunction with Council officers to ensure compliance by the winter 2019 allocation period. 

For Summer 2018/2019 all clubs have registered a junior team, with 10 of the 12 cricket clubs (83%) also anticipating fielding female teams. There is one cricket club that officers are monitoring and working closely with to help ensure they are compliant with fielding a junior team. In conjunction with SSA’s, clubs and Council officers continue to work with all clubs, both collectively and individually, to ensure compliance by season 2019/2020 when female teams become compulsory. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Allocates sports grounds and pavilions for the 2018/2019 summer season to the clubs nominated in Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes that any club owing ground or pavilion fees from previous seasons, or with outstanding utility fees, will not be offered summer 2018/2019 ground allocation until payment is made, or an agreed payment plan is in place, in accordance with the information in Confidential Attachment 2. 

3.
Notes that clubs will be required to provide all compliance documentation prior to receiving their summer 2018/2019 sports ground seasonal allocation.

4.
Authorises the Director Social Development to make changes to the allocation of facilities for the duration of the 2018/2019 summer season as required. 

5.
Notes current junior and female participation levels at sports clubs contained within this Summer 2018/2019 Sports Ground Tenancy Allocations report.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Allocates sports grounds and pavilions for the 2018/2019 summer season to the clubs nominated in Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes that any club owing ground or pavilion fees from previous seasons, or with outstanding utility fees, will not be offered summer 2018/2019 ground allocation until payment is made, or an agreed payment plan is in place, in accordance with the information in Confidential Attachment 2. 

3.
Notes that clubs will be required to provide all compliance documentation prior to receiving their summer 2018/2019 sports ground seasonal allocation.

4.
Authorises the Director Social Development to make changes to the allocation of facilities for the duration of the 2018/2019 summer season as required. 

5.
Notes current junior and female participation levels at sports clubs contained within this Summer 2018/2019 Sports Ground Tenancy Allocations report.

Carried


	DED55/18
Melbourne Airport - 2018 Preliminary Draft Master Plan Submission (D18/307985)

	Since the 1970s, Melbourne Airport has been Victoria’s primary international gateway with curfew free operation for air freight exporters and air passengers. The airport is approximately 23 kilometres from the centre of Melbourne and is currently only accessible via the Tullamarine Freeway and Airport Drive. 

As required by the Airports Act 1996, Melbourne Airport has prepared a 2018 Preliminary Draft Master Plan (Draft Master Plan), which sets the strategic direction for the airport over the next five years. The Draft Master Plan provides a plan for the future development of the airport and immediate surrounds, including an outline of the intended future uses of the site. It also continues to include plans for a third runway and a specific runway development plan, which will be publicly exhibited later this year. 

The Draft Master Plan, which can be viewed at https://my.melbourneairport.com/masterplan) was released to the public for comment in July 2018, with submissions closing on 8 October 2018. 

This purpose of this report is to recommend endorsement of the submission to the Draft Master Plan shown at Attachment 1, which includes general support for the vision and strategic direction outlined in the plan on the basis that the future operations need to be balanced and appropriately managed with the increase in the surrounding resident population.

Specifically, the submission seeks that any forthcoming runway development plan for Melbourne Airport is complemented by further investigation to determine how the airspace will be accessed and any consequential impacts to neighbouring communities.

The submission also notes the extensive modelling work undertaken by Melbourne Airport and Airservices Australia to align the short term future noise generating operations of the airport to avoid sensitive residential areas. 

As part of the planning for the strategic direction of the Melbourne Airport, the submission to the Draft Master Plan also highlights that consideration should also be given to limiting noise sensitive uses in the areas surrounding the airport when the ultimate runway configuration has been constructed. 

Potential noise forecasting to 2048 shows areas in the north of Moreland that may be exposed to future aircraft movements. The Melbourne Airport Environs Overlay (MAEO), is the most appropriate planning control used to limit noise-sensitive uses and the impacts of aircraft noise on development. It is recommended that when State Planning Minister updates the MAEO after the finalisation of the Master Plan, the overlay is extended to apply to the areas in Moreland that will potentially be exposed to additional noise.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council endorses the submission to the 2018 Preliminary Draft Master Plan for Melbourne Airport, at Attachment 1 to this report, and submits it to Melbourne Airport and the State Planning Minister.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Reserves its support for the 2018 Preliminary Draft Master Plan for Melbourne Airport until further details relating to the third runway development plan are released to the public, with detail about mitigation for expected risks, not limited to, but including, increased traffic projections and traffic management plans.

2.
Endorses the submission to the 2018 Preliminary Draft Master Plan for Melbourne Airport, at Attachment 1 to this report, and submits it to Melbourne Airport and the State Planning Minister with the inclusion of a requirement for pre-approved management and offset plans for major development projects such as the development of a third runway.

3.
Requests that Melbourne Airport, consistent with their Take2 Climate Change pledge, brings forward development of the Climate Change Adaptation and Mitigation Framework and Carbon Management Plan to inform the Runway Development Program and release these documents for public comment and consultation concurrently with the Runway Development Plan.
Carried


	DCI36/18
Protected Bicycle Lanes on Cumberland Road - Approval to Remove Parking (D18/283997)

	Council has a strategic cycling route from Coburg to Glenroy. A section of that route travels via Cumberland Road, Pascoe Vale (between Eddie Street to Kent Road). Cumberland Road is a VicRoads arterial road. 
The Victorian Cycling Strategy is to prioritise Strategic Cycling Corridors (SCC) for investment. Following the review of the SCC, Cumberland Road is planned to be upgraded from the Principal Bicycle Network to the SCC in the current draft. 
Council and the Moreland Bicycle User Group have lobbied VicRoads to construct protected bicycle lanes on Cumberland Road for a number of years.

The State Government has announced that protected bicycle lanes on Cumberland Road have been funded over the next 2 years. VicRoads has indicated the design and scope of the project is still under development and the project could include protected bicycle lanes further north to Boundary Road. 

VicRoads is seeking Council’s support for the installation of protected bicycle lanes that would require the removal of on street parking.

Council has undertaken a parking survey on Cumberland Road between Eddie Street and Boundary Road, (details included at Attachment 3) to measure the likely effect of removal of parking. The parking survey revealed that parking occupancy peaked at 41% during the day, and was 13 to 15% at 6 am. Additionally, all residential properties have off-street parking.

The parking survey revealed that parking could be removed on one side of the road while maintaining a suitable level of current on-street parking.

Areas in the survey that had more than 50% occupancy have had follow up inspections. It was found that there is available parking in the adjacent side streets to cater for any displaced vehicles. Additionally, the installation of protected bicycle lanes would reduce the community’s dependence on cars, which is in line with the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy (MITS), and current draft of the updated MITS.

Council officers have developed a cross section, shown at Attachment 2, that has protected bicycle lanes and parking on one side of the road. The design allows protected bicycle lanes, sufficient width for a street sweeper, a buffer to keep cyclists outside of the door zone, and a traffic lane width that supports the 513 bus route. This design is officer’s recommended cross section. VicRoads has indicated that this design better suits their aim to protect venerable road users. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Supports the removal of on-street parking on one side of Cumberland Road, Pascoe Vale, between Olive Grove and Boundary Road, to facilitate the installation of protected bicycle lanes by VicRoads.

2.
Requests VicRoads to maintain the pedestrian refuge islands Cumberland Road, Pascoe Vale as a part of the design for the installation of protected bicycle lanes between Olive Grove and Boundary Road.

3.
Requests VicRoads to consult with the local community, the Moreland Bicycle User Group, and the operator of the 513 Bus Route, prior to finalising the design for the installation of protected bicycle lanes in Cumberland Road, Pascoe Vale.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Supports the removal of on-street parking on one side of Cumberland Road, Pascoe Vale, between Olive Grove and Boundary Road, to facilitate the installation of protected bicycle lanes by VicRoads.

2.
Requests VicRoads to maintain the pedestrian refuge islands Cumberland Road, Pascoe Vale as a part of the design for the installation of protected bicycle lanes between Olive Grove and Boundary Road.

3.
Requests VicRoads to consult with the local community, the Moreland Bicycle User Group, and the operator of the 513 Bus Route, prior to finalising the design for the installation of protected bicycle lanes in Cumberland Road, Pascoe Vale.

During the debate:

· Cr Tapinos and Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber at 9.03 pm.

· Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber at 9.04 pm.

· Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber 9.05 pm.

· Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber at 9.06 pm.

Carried
Cr Martin called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Abboud
Cr Yildiz
Cr Bolton
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Davidson
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Martin
Cr Riley
Total For (7)
Total Against (1)



	DCI37/18
Laneway at the rear of 142 O'Hea Street, Coburg (D18/307161)

	This report has been prepared seeking Council declare a parcel of land (vested in Council) as a public highway to provide guaranteed access to the rear of a proposed two lot subdivision at 142 O’Hea Street, Coburg.

The land in question is a discontinued road, vested in Council. Despite its discontinuance, the land continues to provide public access to the rear of 140 and 142 O’Hea Street, Coburg.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council, in accordance with Section 11 of the Road Management Act 2004:

1.
Declares the land described as Lot 1 on Title Plan TP933867Q to be a Public Highway for the purposes of the Act.

2.
Publishes the declaration of Lot 1 on Title Plan TP933867Q to be a Public Highway in the Victoria Government Gazette.

3.
Amends the title plan TP933876Q to reflect the declaration of land as Public Highway.

4.
Advises the Secretary to the Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning of this declaration of land as Public Highway.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council, in accordance with Section 11 of the Road Management Act 2004:

1.
Declares the land described as Lot 1 on Title Plan TP933867Q to be a Public Highway for the purposes of the Act.

2.
Publishes the declaration of Lot 1 on Title Plan TP933867Q to be a Public Highway in the Victoria Government Gazette.

3.
Amends the title plan TP933876Q to reflect the declaration of land as Public Highway.

4.
Advises the Secretary to the Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning of this declaration of land as Public Highway.

Carried


Notices of Motion:
	NOM37/18
Cities With Nature (D18/322404)

	Before this item was moved, Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber at 9.10 pm.

Cr Abboud’s motion:

That Council signs up to become a registered member Council of CitiesWithNature which was formed in June 2018.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council signs up to become a registered member Council of CitiesWithNature which was formed in June 2018.

Carried


	NOM38/18
Ente Keralam Relief Fund Event (D18/322914)

	Cr Kavanagh’s motion:
That Council refunds all costs related to the hiring of the Coburg Town Hall for the Ente Keralam Relief Fund event held on Sunday 26 August 2018.

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council refunds all costs related to the hiring of the Coburg Town Hall for the Ente Keralam Relief Fund event held on Sunday 26 August 2018.

Carried


	NOM39/18
Investigation into feasibility of joint use library in Fawkner including relocation of Fawkner Public Library into John Fawkner College Library (D18/322850)

	Cr Abboud disclosed a conflict of interest in Notice of Motion NOM39/18 Investigation into Feasibility of Joint Use Library in Fawkner including Relocation of Fawkner Public Library into John Fawkner College Library describing an indirect interest because of conflicting duties as Cr Abboud is a member of the School Council.
Cr Abboud left the Council Chamber at 9.14 pm.
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber at 9.14 pm.
Cr Riley’s motion:
That Council:
1.
Receives a report on the scope, resources and financial impacts of developing a feasibility study in relation to establishing a shared library facility between Council and John Fawkner College, including the relocation of the Fawkner Public Library into the John Fawkner College. 
2.
Considers funding required to undertake a feasibility study for developing a shared library facility between Council and John Fawkner College in the 2019/2020 budget process. 
3.
Seeks support from the Victorian Department of Education and Training and the Minister for Education that they would also consider making a financial contribution to the cost of the feasibility study.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:
1.
Receives a report on the scope, resources and financial impacts of developing a feasibility study in relation to establishing a shared library facility between Council and John Fawkner College, including the relocation of the Fawkner Public Library into the John Fawkner College. 
2.
Considers funding required to undertake a feasibility study for developing a shared library facility between Council and John Fawkner College in the 2019/2020 budget process. 
3.
Seeks support from the Victorian Department of Education and Training and the Minister for Education that they would also consider making a financial contribution to the cost of the feasibility study.

During the debate, Cr Tapinos returned to the Council Chamber at 9.14 pm.
Carried
Cr Abboud returned to the Council Chamber at 9.16 pm.


	NOM40/18
Climate Emergency (D18/323701)

	Cr Martin’s Motion:
That:

1.
Council acknowledges we are in a state of climate emergency that requires urgent action by all levels of government, including local Councils.

2.
Councillors receive a briefing from officers on how to best act on the ‘climate emergency’ acknowledgement and ensure this is embedded into future strategies and the next council action plan.

3.
Council updates the Zero Carbon Evolution 2040 framework to embed the ‘climate emergency’ acknowledgement.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That:

1.
Council acknowledges we are in a state of climate emergency that requires urgent action by all levels of government, including local Councils.

2.
Councillors receive a briefing from officers on how to best act on the ‘climate emergency’ acknowledgement and ensure this is embedded into future strategies and the next council action plan.

3.
Council updates the Zero Carbon Evolution 2040 framework to embed the ‘climate emergency’ acknowledgement.
Cr Tapinos moved that the motion be amended to include an additional point as follows:

4.
Amends the Municipal Emergency Management Plan to include this statement.
The amendment lapsed for want of a seconder
The substantive motion was carried unanimously


	NOM41/18
Sydney Road Community School (D18/323718)

	Cr Abboud’s motion:
That Council:

1.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School is an important part of the Moreland Community. It has been delivering vital secondary education since 1972. 

2.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School has provided a uniquely inclusive and safe space for many young people who would otherwise not be engaged in education due to barriers and challenges they may be experiencing. 

3.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School offers a broad curriculum and subjects from VCE, VET and VCAL. This allows for a variety of post-school outcomes.

4.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School is seeking a new site for its school as its lease will expire in a few years. 

5.
Writes to the Minister for Education to seek a commitment to find a new permanent site for the Sydney Road Community School in Moreland.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School is an important part of the Moreland Community. It has been delivering vital secondary education since 1972. 

2.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School has provided a uniquely inclusive and safe space for many young people who would otherwise not be engaged in education due to barriers and challenges they may be experiencing. 

3.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School offers a broad curriculum and subjects from VCE, VET and VCAL. This allows for a variety of post-school outcomes.

4.
Notes the Sydney Road Community School is seeking a new site for its school as its lease will expire in a few years. 

5.
Writes to the Minister for Education to seek a commitment to find a new permanent site for the Sydney Road Community School in Moreland.
6.
Acknowledges:

a)
The former Wesleyan Sunday School and Church complex (the site currently occupied by SRCS) is of state historical and architectural significance.

b)
The church is of exceptional quality and integrity, and is the first in the important series of polychrome churches designed by Percy Oakden and is an early example of decorative polychromatic architecture in Melbourne. The use of Glew's cream bricks is locally important, particularly in this building where Glew was an active member of the congregation. 

c)
The Sunday School derives additional significance from its innovative planning.
Carried unanimously


	NOM42/18
Investigating the impacts of sugary drinks and options for Council to better respond (D18/324960)

	Cr Riley’s motion:
That Council:

1.
Prepares a report on the progress of the implementation of the Moreland Municipal Public Health and Wellbeing Plan 2017-2021 with particular reference to: 

a)
Current sugary drink consumption patterns within the municipality and any programs working to address these;

b)
Consideration of additional strategies that directly address impacts of the promotion of sugary products and any levers available to Council which may lead to reducing the extent and impacts of their promotion and marketing, in line with Vic Health’s recommendations, and which lead to improved diets and healthier communities across the municipality; and

c)
Identifies the relevant units and teams within Council that can further collaborate to address these particular dietary components of the strategy within the Moreland Municipal Public Health and Wellbeing Plan.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council:

1.
Prepares a report on the progress of the implementation of the Moreland Municipal Public Health and Wellbeing Plan 2017-2021 with particular reference to: 

a)
Current sugary drink consumption patterns within the municipality and any programs working to address these;

b)
Consideration of additional strategies that directly address impacts of the promotion of sugary products and any levers available to Council which may lead to reducing the extent and impacts of their promotion and marketing, in line with Vic Health’s recommendations, and which lead to improved diets and healthier communities across the municipality, this should include actively seeking advice from expert bodies such as the Sports Dietitians Association; and

c)
Identifies the relevant units and teams within Council that can further collaborate to address these particular dietary components of the strategy within the Moreland Municipal Public Health and Wellbeing Plan.

Carried


	NOM44/18
Support for Status Resolution Support Services (D18/325031)

	Cr Abboud’s motion:
That Council:

1.
Endorses the Joint Statement against changes to the Status Resolution Support Service as formulated by Victorian Councils that attended the Mayoral Roundtable held in Dandenong on 31 July 2018; 

2.
Advises the City of Greater Dandenong of Council’s decision and endorsement, including use of the Moreland City Council logo in the graphic production of a joint statement which will be presented to the Federal Government; 

3.
Continues involvement in jointly advocating for people seeking asylum and joins the Status Resolution Support Service Mayoral Taskforce as a member of the Executive, along with the other Executive Councils; and

4.
Contributes funding up to $5,000 to support a consolidated communication strategy against changes to the Status Resolution Support Service, and to call on the Federal Government to reverse its position on the rollback of Status Resolution Support Services.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council:

1.
Endorses the Joint Statement against changes to the Status Resolution Support Service as formulated by Victorian Councils that attended the Mayoral Roundtable held in Dandenong on 31 July 2018; 

2.
Advises the City of Greater Dandenong of Council’s decision and endorsement, including use of the Moreland City Council logo in the graphic production of a joint statement which will be presented to the Federal Government; 

3.
Continues involvement in jointly advocating for people seeking asylum and joins the Status Resolution Support Service Mayoral Taskforce as a member of the Executive, along with the other Executive Councils; and

4.
Contributes funding up to $5,000 to support a consolidated communication strategy against changes to the Status Resolution Support Service, and to call on the Federal Government to reverse its position on the rollback of Status Resolution Support Services.

Carried unanimously


Notice of Rescission:
Nil. 
Foreshadowed Items:
Prior to inviting Foreshadowed Items, the Mayor noted the advice that Council was announced tonight as the winner of the Government and Civic Leadership Award, which is one of 10 categories in Victoria’s Multicultural Awards for Excellence.

The Multicultural Awards for Excellence recognises government bodies for major initiatives that meet the needs of their culturally, linguistically and religiously diverse communities.

The Mayor advised that Council was recognised as one of the few Councils in Australia to adopt a Social Cohesion Plan and work to support Fawkner Neighbourhood House to deliver a range of projects to ensure marginalised communities are included in community life and have ample employment opportunities.

Cr Riley foreshadowed his intent to seek a report regarding blackspots and priority areas for pedestrian and bicycle crossings. 
Cr Abboud foreshadowed her intent to submit a Notice of Motion in relation to bees, and a further Notice of Motion regarding advocacy for high speed rail.

URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS: 

	Urgent Business

	Resolution

Cr Abboud moved, Cr Martin seconded -

That report DCI38/18 Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy - Public Consultation Forum meets the criteria for Urgent Business as the number of submitters indicating they want to be heard, and the subsequent time requirements for the hearing of submissions committee, was not known before the distribution of the agenda, and a Council decision is required to respond to the demand.
Carried


Urgent Reports:
	DCI38/18
Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy - Public Consultation Forum (D18/341944)

	At the July 2018 Council meeting (DCI18/18), Council resolved to approve the draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy (MITS) for a further round of public consultation.

The draft MITS also included proposed changes to the Moreland Parking Strategy, which included a widespread introduction of parking restrictions within a 400 metre catchment of the Brunswick, Coburg and Glenroy Major Activity Centres. As a consequence, notifications were mailed to approximately 40,000 properties.

Consultation closed on Friday 31 August 2018, drawing over 800 online submissions and 21 separate submissions received as emails and hard copies. Of these submissions, 156 submitters have indicated they wish to speak at public forum in support of their submission. 

Actions relating to parking had the highest response rate (70% of respondents), followed by public transport (36%) and cycling (36%). The highest numbers of submissions were drawn from the southern-most suburbs.

The public consultation has drawn active and lively interest from the community to the extent that the large number of people (156) wishing to speak publicly presents a logistical challenge.
As part of the July 2018 Council meeting resolution, Council resolved to hear people speak in support of submissions on 19 September 2018. Given the high number of respondents who have indicated they wish to speak, the forum will need to extend beyond this date. Furthermore, the style of forum will need to be refined to ensure that all members of the public are accorded fair opportunity to be heard.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council: 
1.
Notes 156 people have indicated they would like to speak in support of their submission to the draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and draft Parking Strategy at a hearing of submissions committee meeting and that this number of people cannot be accommodated at the established time and date for the committee to meet; and

2.
Authorises the Chief Executive Officer, in consultation with the Mayor, to establish new dates and times for the community members to be heard.

3.
Cancels the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting scheduled to be held on 19 September 2018 and advises community members of the new dates and times set.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council: 
1.
Notes 156 people have indicated they would like to speak in support of their submission to the draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and draft Parking Strategy at a hearing of submissions committee meeting and that this number of people cannot be accommodated at the established time and date for the committee to meet; and

2.
Authorises the Chief Executive Officer, in consultation with the Mayor, to establish new dates and times for the community members to be heard.

3.
Cancels the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting scheduled to be held on 19 September 2018 and advises community members of the new dates and times set.

Carried


Confidential Business: 
	Resolution
Cr Davidson moved, Cr Martin seconded -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989 this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider this report:

(
DCS46/18 Personnel Matter (D18/325430) because it relates to personnel matters. 

Carried


The Council meeting was closed to the public at 9.59 pm.

OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC

	Resolution

Cr Riley moved, Cr Davidson seconded the Council meeting be open to the public.

Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 10.06 pm.

The meeting closed at 10.06 pm.
Confirmed

Cr John Kavanagh

MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 September 2018 (D18/346280)
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